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Professor Robert G Andry AM, Ph.D.,

London

2 February 2004

The Secretariat

Legal and Constitutional Reference Committee

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Tel: +61 2 6277 3560

Fax: +61 2 6277 5794

Email: legcon.sen@aph.gov.au
Dear Sir/Madam

Re:
Australian Parliamentary Inquiry into Australian Ex-patriots Living Mainly Abroad: 

Deadline for Submission 27th February 2004

Following my very positive conversation from London with Brussels and expressing my thanks to Ann MacGregor, of the Southern Cross Association, I should be grateful if the following points would be considered by your committee.

1. Dual nationality:  This makes it possible at last for Australians based in the UK also to take up UK citizenship.   This will be of great assistance to those Australians who fit easily into the current Home Office regulations – i.e., that they spend the vast majority of their time here for a five year period (or for 3 years if they have British spouses).

Unfortunately, it is much more complicated for those Australians who are also based here, but who have to be absent for longer periods than those normally stipulated by the Home Secretary by virtue of the fact that they work internationally as consultants, professors, etc., but who still regard the UK as their main base since usually their homes are here and their families have often been living here for decades with dual Australian and British attachments.

Whilst it is possible for the Home Secretary to use his discretionary powers for those who only occasionally need to spend more time out of the Country than is normally permitted during the qualifying period for British nationality, will he/she now be prepared to extend those discretionary powers to those would-be applicants who have been primarily based in the UK for decades,  but who have to absent themselves for considerably longer  periods, from time to time,  in order to fulfill work commitments abroad as Consultants (cultural, economic and academic)?

The need for this will become particularly relevant to these specific applicants as described above, with the likely introduction in the UK of identity cards, whereby Australians, not yet naturalized as British, will become aliens in contradistinction with those who are able to fulfill the exact requirements of the Home Office but among whom will be found those more recently arrived, who have no cultural links whatsoever with the UK .    These Australians with long term resident visas who have contributed over many years and decades to Britain as well as its health and tax system, etc, will not be entitled to the reciprocal health services, etc within the European Union. 

 Incidentally, if ID cards were to be issued, it is hoped that they would be discrete and preserve the owner’s privacy insofar as they will only record in detail the name, address and date of birth, but not place of birth, replacing this information with the use codes understood by those in authority, but not for the information of the general public.   This might be achieved by imprinting on an ID card such codes as “A”, signifying, for instance, Australian citizenship, “B”, e.g., for British secondary citizenship, or additionally, “C”,  for  place of birth, etc., similar to the codes employed by the Hong Kong Authorities on their ID cards.

Suggested Remedies 

a. It is therefore suggested that the Australian government liaise with the UK Home Secretary as quickly as possible with the help of the Southern Cross organization to encourage him to exercise more liberally his power of discretion in favour of those Australians wishing to take up additional UK citizenship but who have to stay out of the country at times for longish periods for business reasons and therefore do not conform easily to the routine naturalization requirements, but who have been attached to the UK for many years. 

b. Perhaps the easiest manner in which to operationalize such a scheme would be for Australia   House, London, to act as an intermediary between Canberra and the Home Office verifying the legitimacy of these applications. 

2. A second, though less important point, concerns an apparent need to clarify the nomenclature of the Australian Honours system, so as to create less confusion both in Britain and Australia, if an honours system is to be maintained.   Would it not be easier, in future, if the basic grade of the Order of Australia, currently called Medalists, become advanced to the status of Officer Members of the Order of Australia (M.B.E. equivalent)  and for the second step up (currently A.M.s, mysteriously making no reference to the Order)  to become a Senior Officer of the Order of Australia (presumably equivalent to an OBE) and for the third step up to become Principal Officers of the Order of Australia (e.g., ?UK equivalent of C.B.E.) , and for the rest to remain as is?      Alternatively, grades might be expressed either as bronze, silver or gold or Order of Australia, or  class 1,2, or 3 +.   Or do not grade, but award a single honour for everyone called simply Order of Australia.    It might be of interest to take note of the French system whereby all such honours are divided into two separate orders – one called a Legion d’Honour for military and political services, and the other is awarded for cultural and scientific meritorial contributions.   In any case, it might be considered by Canberra to set a percentage of rewards aside for Australians living overseas of which there appear to be one million.

3. Club Facilities, etc.
There  appears to be a need to create some club facilities for ex-pat Australians to be able to extend  the spirit of the Cook Society meetings and the excellent work of the British Australia Society by creating joint reduced-fee membership with already existing Clubs such  as the Royal Oversees League.  

This would enable members to debate in depth in the evenings at such venues important topics e.g., the inter-relationship between Australia, the UK the USA and the South Pacific in the spirit of Lord Hume and Sir Robert Menzies, when they founded the Cook Society when I personally, as a youngster, overheard discussions taking place in Sir Robert’s study attended by members of his family, my family, the late Arch Bishop Manix, and others, etc

I hope that these and similar considerations are the kind of thing your commission would like to examine and I am grateful to be given the opportunity of contributing to your deliberations.

Yours sincerely

Robert G Andry AM, Ph.D., FAPS, FBPsS, FHKPsS

 I  am grateful to Sir Geoffrey Errington, Hon. Director of the Cook Society and Ms. Christine O’Sullivan – Administrator of the British Australian Society for agreeing to send on this letters to those listed  below (since they are more familiar with the addresses than I am) for their consideration to enable and encourage each to make their own contribution to Canberra by the deadline of the 27th February.

Cc
Ms Christine O’Sullivan, London, FAO Secretaries of the Australia-British and British-Australia Societies and corresponding Cook Societies in Australia and UK


Sir Peter Gadstone, 

  
The Australian High Commissioner


Deputy Australian High Commissioner, London, Mr Bill Twiddell via the High Commissioner


Ms Ann MacGregor, Southern Cross Organization, Brussels


Peter E Andry, Hon Doc, Medallist Order of Australia


Ms Alice Buckland, London Rep


Rt Hon David Blunkett MP, UK Home Secretary


(Others likely to be interested in some of these subjects)

             Mrs. Heather Mezies- Henderson

